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February 25, 2021 
 
Development Services Department 
City of Aurora 
77 S. Broadway 
Aurora, IL 60505 
 

Qualifying Statement 
 
The applicant, Shamrock Co, intend to build a new freestanding Taco Bell franchise building with 
an accessory drive-thru at the vacant property found at the northeast corner of Mesa Lane and 
Kirk Road. We understand that our site plan will require final plan approval by City Council as 
well as Special Use approval for the drive-thru. Furthermore, the applicant intends to subdivide 
the property into two separate lots. 
 
Shamrock Co own and operate many Taco Bell’s throughout Illinois/Indiana. 3 of which are 
dispersed throughout Aurora. Since the site is currently vacant, one more store at this location 
can only enhance the property values of surrounding properties. Additionally, across the street 
are similar quick-service restaurants, reinforcing the belief that the proposed use is one that 
makes sense for the area. 
 
We understand the sensitivity to create a building with an architecturally pleasing exterior 
appearance and comfortable, while functional, interior experience. In 2020, Taco Bell unveiled a 
new prototype image utilizing an array of materials and elements not seen in past versions. 
 
With the design of any site layout, it is important to remain cognizant of the drive-through’s 
proximity to neighboring residential properties. To ensure that sound at the drive-thru is 
directed away from neighbors, the drive-thru window and menu board/speaker post have been 
located such that sound will be aimed westward towards Kirk Road rather than the north. 
 
To effectively handle onsite traffic, the site layout allows for 9 cars to stack at the drive-thru 
lane. A full bypass lane is also incorporated to ensure traffic flows are as smooth as possible. For 
dine-in customers, there is a total of 22 parking spaces available. No more than four will be used 
as employee parking. For entry/exiting of the site, there are two methods. The first is the 
existing driveway towards the east where we are proposing a full access which can be shared by 
both lots. The second is the improved right-in right-out on Taco Bell’s property. Both entry/exit 
points are accessible via Mesa Lane. 
 
Operationally, the building is expected to run 7 days a week. The dining room will remain open 
from 7 A.M. daily and close at 1 A.M. daily. The store is expected to have 30 employees with 5 
working per shift. 
 
Please feel free to contact me with any further questions regarding the request for review. We 
look forward to presenting this project to you and hearing your feedback. 
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Sincerely, 
Alfred Teleron 
Project Architect  
MRV Architects, Inc. 
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Taco Bell, Aurora – Legal Description 

Legal Description of Subject Property 
 

LOT 7 IN KIRKLAND CROSSING, BEING A SUBDIVISION OF PART OF THE WEST HALF OF SECTIONS 
36, TOWNSHIP 39 NORTH, RANGE 8, EAST OF THE THIRD PRINCIPAL MERIDIAN, ACCORDING TO 
THE PLAT THEREOF RECORDED SEPTMBER 23, 2002 AS DOCUMENT NUMBER 2002K117214, IN 
KANE COUNTY, ILLINOIS. 
 
Property Address: NE Corner of Kirk Road/Mesa Lane, Aurora, IL 60502 
 
PIN #: 12-36-330-008 




